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Minutes

	Meeting:
	IEU – SACE Board Collaborative Working Group
	Date:
	31 March 2016

	Location:
	Ground floor conference room, SACE Board of SA
	Time:
	1.00 – 2.00pm


	 No.
	Item

	1
	Welcome and apologies  
Attendees: 
Neil McGoran, Chief Executive, SACE Board of South Australia [chair]
Glen Seidel, Secretary, Independent Education Union (IEU)
Louise Firrell, Assistant Secretary, Independent Education Union (IEU)

Jan Raymond, Executive Manager, Curriculum and Assessment, SACE Board of SA 

Hassan Mekawy, Manager, Professional Learning and Networks, SACE Board of SA

Andrew Green, Manager, Communications, SACE Board of SA

Daniel Dew, Media and Communications Coordinator, SACE Board of SA

Susan Lohmeyer, Executive Coordinator SACE Board of SA [executive officer]  

	2
	Confirmation of agenda 
The agenda was confirmed with no change. 

	3
	Confirmation of minutes of meeting held 6 October 2015
The minutes of the meeting held 6 October 2015 were confirmed with no change. 
The following was provided for further clarification:
Modified SACE: The Chair explained that, to be eligible for a modified SACE, a student must have a diagnosis of an intellectual disability, which is generally verified with the sector. If the sector cannot verify that a student has received a diagnosis, the SACE Board will work with the school to support the student’s application. In some instances, alternative ways of accessing flexibility in the SACE will be explored, e.g. Special Provisions, a negotiated education plan, etc. 
It was noted that Special Provisions allow alternative arrangements to be made for students who demonstrate that their capacity to participate in, or access the requirements of an assessment, is affected by illness, impairment, or personal circumstances.  This is differentiated from the Modified SACE, which is only accessible by students with a diagnosed intellectual disability. While the Modified SACE policy is clear – a diagnosis is required for a student to access a modified SACE – the SACE Board is also cognizant of the need to ensure all students are supported to attain the SACE.  
Research Project re-submission: The Chair indicated this was introduced for the 2015 results release. Students who had missed out on attaining the SACE because they did not gain a C- in the Research Project were given the opportunity to re-submit their Research Project within the clerical check period (from the release of results until 17 February 2016). For the 2015 results, 11 students in this position were identified, with 10 re-submitting their Research Project and successfully attaining the SACE. This required the support of schools/teachers; previous advice has indicated that principals are very happy to support this initiative. Students who do choose to re-submit gain a maximum grade of C-. 
Registration requirements for the delivery of VET: the Secretary, IEU, indicated that no further action has occurred in respect of this issue; it remains on the table for further discussion with the Teachers Registration Board. 


	4
	Discussion items
4.1
2015 results release 
 The Chair provided an overview of the 2015 SACE results release:
· Overall, the 2015 results were very positive: there were over 600 additional completers, and the quality of outcomes improved, with an overall increase in the number of Merits gained. More students achieved an A+ in the Research Project than were awarded Merits. 

· Results were delivered earlier, allowing teachers more time to follow up students who may have had concerns about their results. 

· Unfortunately, an IT issue resulted in some students accessing the Tertiary Entrance Statement (TES) of another student. This was caused by the significant load placed on the proxy server, which is designed to increase the speed with which information is provided to students. However, because the volume of students accessing their results was significant, this caused the proxy server to erroneously “cache” individual content (e.g. a student’s TES) which was subsequently viewed by another student within .03 of a second of that student attempting to view their own TES. 

· Most students who realised they had viewed a different student’s TES self-corrected the issue by clicking on their results again, however 22 students did not realise that the TES they were viewing was that of another student. These students were provided with counselling and support by the SACE Board, and were assisted as necessary with their tertiary applications. 
· The source of the problem was identified and corrected within six minutes of the results being released online, however the occurrence of this problem itself raises a number of key issues:

· Loading of the system infrastructure – how can any further instances be prevented.

· The provision of the TES with the SACE results: the TES is the responsibility of SATAC. It will be appropriate to consider the best way of providing the two discrete sets of information to students.

· Presentation of results information: when students click on their results, they first see their ATAR / university aggregate. It is counter-intuitive that this takes precedence over their SACE results, and raises other issues around what students believe is the priority when they are undertaking the SACE.  
4.2
Senior Secondary Australian Curriculum implementation – progress report
The Chair provided an overview of progress in implementing the Australian senior secondary curriculum:

· Consultation on the next suite of courses to be implemented – history, sciences and geography – took place earlier this year in order to allow time for schools to develop subject handbooks. The feedback received was extremely diverse, as expected, including a collective response from the Science Teachers Association. Time extensions for providing feedback will be granted to anyone who requests it: the three sectors have all been given extensions to provide their feedback. The SACE Board will now consider all of the feedback and use this to inform the development of the subject outlines, which will be provided to the Board’s Accreditation, Recognition and Certification Committee for approval. 
· Workshops for Stage 2 English and maths subjects will take place in Term 2. Teachers implementing Stage 1 English and maths subjects now will provide their experiences and feedback at the workshops. 
· Workshops for Stage 1 history, sciences and geography will take place in Term 3. 
· A meeting was held with the ESL Teachers Association: the subjects, ESL Studies and English as a Second Language (ESL) have been replaced with English as an Additional Language (EAL), and it will be important to ensure this new subject meets the needs of students who would have previously undertaken the two ESL subjects. There may also be ESL students who elect not to take EAL and their needs will also need to be met. 

· The SACE Board is also intending to “refresh” all other subjects through a cycle of subject renewal – a map indicating timelines for subject renewal will be available on the SACE Board website shortly. Consultation on renewing the subjects, Agriculture and Horticulture, Information Technology and Physical Education has now commenced. 
4.4
Professional learning / Institute of Educational Assessors (IEA) report 
The Manager, Professional Learning and Networks provided an overview of professional learning initiatives, including the Institute of Educational Assessors (IEA):

· Eight workshops (three in metro areas, five in regional locations, plus an additional videoconference) have been held for new teachers and teachers new to the SACE. A further workshop will be held in the forthcoming term break, with 38 participants already booked in. The rural workshops were hosted by schools which was viewed positively by participants.

· Workshops for the Stage 1 compulsory subjects – English, maths, and the PLP – have been held, along with clarifying workshops, which are highly subscribed (120 workshops were held in 2015, with over 1700 participants. 

· Implementation workshops for Stage 2 English and maths Australian curriculum subjects will take place in Term 2. The maths workshops will be separated into two groups – one for Specialist Mathematics and Mathematical Methods, and a second for General Mathematics and Essential Mathematics. Additional time will be allocated for the regional workshops.
· The SACE Board is now considering how to ensure equity of access to the workshops for all teachers, including looking at flexible ways of delivering these, i.e. online. 

· The Manager, Professional Learning and Networks tabled a paper on the IEA (refer attached paper). The paper provided an overview of the establishment of the IEA, and the two models of delivery, where (1) the whole school, or the school leadership team, undertakes the professional learning, and (2) individuals undertake the Certified Educational Assessor course. 

· An evaluation process will now take place to assess the “success” of the IEA. Qualitative and quantitative research will be undertaken with participants (pre- and post-delivery) and measures for assessing the outcomes of the professional learning will be developed (e.g. grade distribution in schools). A paper will be presented to the Board in August on the findings of the evaluation, a copy of which will be presented to this group. 

· In response to a question from the IEU, the Manager, Professional Learning and Networks confirmed that the professional learning offered by the IEA has been taken up by one of the SACE International schools in Malaysia, and also by nine schools in the Northern Territory. 
· The inaugural IEA conference and symposium will be held on 27 June. It is also proposed to offer a scholarship / sponsorship opportunity. 
ACTION: The Media and Communications Coordinator to provide a story for publication in the IEU Journal regarding the conference, and the scholarship. 

 4.4 International Baccalaureate – calculation of the ATAR
· The Chair provided an overview of discussions that have taken place regarding the way in which the score achieved by a student who has completed the IB is converted to an ATAR. It was noted that of the 300 (approx.) students in South Australia who undertake the IB, 200 (approx.) are from independent/Catholic schools.  

· There is a widely-held perception that the conversion table used by SATAC is inequitable: whereas .05% of students undertaking the SACE gain an ATAR of 99.95, 5% of students undertaking the IB gain the same ATAR. SATAC has agreed to use the national conversion table (at present SATAC uses its own conversion table) and the discussion is likely to continue at ACACA meetings (Australasian Curriculum, Assessment and Certification Authorities) with further advice provided to SATAC. 

· In response to a question regarding conversion to an ATAR of results achieved by students who complete the Steiner/Waldorf curriculum, the Chair indicated that such students apply directly to SATAC. The same applies to students who undertake other curricula, e.g. Cambridge A Levels (there are nine schools offering this program in Australia). 

4.5 SACE strategic directions 

· The SACE Board has been working on its Strategic Plan for a considerable period of time as it will inform the long term directions undertaken by the Board over the next five years and beyond. The imperative for the strategic vision is to reduce time taken on manual operational processes (e.g. packing, posting, unpacking white bags…etc.) in order to return this to the school for increased teaching and learning time.  

· Additionally, the SACE Board will be out of step with NAPLAN testing, which will be undertaken online by students in years 5, 7 and 9. It is conceivable that such students will be tested online and then have to return to pen and paper for their SACE assessments! 

· The SACE Board is also building its presence in Asia; as the number of schools delivering the SACE increases, new ways of providing teaching and learning support to these schools will need to be found as present models of face-to-face support cannot be sustained. 
· Students in China complete their schooling in June – it is in our interests to provide a SACE assessment cycle that dovetails with these students’ school timetable. 
· The Board is proposing to introduce online submission of assessments which are marked and moderated online. Obviously there is a significant cost component and the SACE Board is working these issues through with government and there are no firm commitments at this stage.

4.6 SACE Art Show
The Manager, Communications and the Media and Communications Coordinator provided an overview of the SACE Art Show:

· Over 1,000 visitors viewed the art show in its first week of opening. More than 5,000 visitors are expected overall. 

· 130 student works are on display; the consensus is that the quality of these art works is exceptionally high. 

· Social media (Instagram) has been used for the first time this year, and is proving popular. Sponsorship has also occurred once again, with a community voting award to be made along with other awards.
· It was agreed to invite the IEU to choose art works for display in their offices as is done for other organisations and the Minister. As the majority of artworks have already been allocated for 2016, only one or two artworks will be available for display this year however in future years the invitation will be extended at the commencement of the public display of artworks.  
ACTION: The Executive Coordinator will liaise with the Events Coordinator to arrange for the IEU to choose an artwork for display and to be included in the invitation in future years. 
4.7 Engagement and communication – stories for the IEU Journal 
The Media and Communications Coordinator will provide content on the implementation of the senior secondary Australian Curriculum, the IEA conference in June, and professional development / IEA scholarship opportunities for publication in the IEU Journal.  
ACTION: Media and Communications Coordinator to provide content to Louise Firrell on the implementation of the Australian senior secondary curriculum, the IEA conference in June, and professional development / IEA scholarship opportunities.
 

	5
	Any other business
5.1 Correspondence with the IEU
All correspondence to the IEU should be directed to the Secretary, not the President.

ACTION: The SACE Board will update its files accordingly. 

	6
	Close and next meeting
The next meeting of the IEU – SACE Board Working Group will be held on Thursday 5 May, from 1.00 – 2.00pm, in the ground floor conference room of the SACE Board of SA. 

	7
	Date of Distribution
4 April 2016 
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